MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, 15th MARCH 2011 AT 7.30P.M. IN NORTH WOOTTON VILLAGE HALL.
Present:
Councillors Armiger, Kerkham, Malik, Milne, Morrison and Pulsford-Harris



In attendance:  Mrs. E. Wymer (Clerk)

The Chairman welcomed parishioners to the Annual Parish Meeting.  

1.  Apologies – Councillors Crome, Kilham and Nurse.

owa
2.  Chairman’s Report –

Councillor Pulsford-Harris presented her report:
Last year I started my report by reference to what had been the coldest winter on record.  The one we have just gone through has apparently broken all records for the last 100 years. Many of us who remember the winter of 62/63 would dispute that.  However, it was very cold and we were all glad to see the back of the snow.
The greens have snowdrops, crocuses and daffodils pushing through and we have had some lovely sunny days recently which show spring is really on its way.  

Most people will remember that the past year has been dominated by the problems of parking on Wootton Park which has caused considerable concern to residents living in the area, and what seemed to be, the endless saga of the Bowls Club with constantly changing plans.  The Parish Council only voted in favour of the Bowls Club provided 4 specific conditions were met.  They were not met and the Development Control Board turned down the application.  Lord Howard, our Borough Councillor represented the village at the meeting and, contrary to some views expressed to me, did the job he was elected to do.  He also stressed to the Control Board the 4 conditions imposed by the Parish Council on a full vote. This is known as democracy which did not seem to sit very well with our neighbours in South Wootton or other persons.  It came as a considerable surprise to me and other councillors that South Wootton were pushing so hard for the Bowls Club to be in North Wootton.  I do not recall seeing anything suggesting it ought to be in South Wootton!  Nothing further has been heard about the Bowls Club applications and at present, the conditions imposed by the Parish Council remain in place.

The parking problems are slowly beginning to be sorted out but difficulties do remain with people parking inconsiderately in front of residents drives and subjecting them to abuse when they complain.  This is not acceptable and the local Safer Neighbourhood team have taken this on board.

We were pleased to welcome new councillors onto the Parish Council during the year - Mr. Nigel Armitage, Mrs. Bidget Nurse and Mr. Alan Wymer. 
Sadly Mr. Wymer resigned recently citing pressure of other commitments and we were very sorry to see him leave.  In the short time he was with us, he proved a valued and valuable member of the council.

The next major item which occupied us and which culminated in a public meeting was the incinerator.  Costessey in Norwich had already voted against it and then it was our turn.  Meetings were held all over the Borough and ended in the referendum which was an overwhelming “no” vote.  The turnout was greater than the General Election.  We heard on the morning of the 8th March that the County Council has completely ignored the results and voted in favour of continuing with the incinerator. I am sure the disgust of the Borough will be reflected in the May elections.

You will hear from Councillor Kerkham details of the Picnic in the Park scheduled for the 11th June.  This is the forerunner of the Jubilee Party to be held in 2012 to mark the 60th  anniversary of the Queen’s accession to the throne.  I do hope everyone will support this year’s party – it promises to be a fantastic day.  Now all we need is the good weather to go with it.  There will be a lot going on – enough for everyone, adults and children.
Councillors have continued to support Wootton Park Association.  However,  I would point out so as to avoid conflicts of interest, that any councillor who has voted in the parish council on a matter also being dealt with by the Wootton Park Committee, cannot vote on the same issue there and would need to declare that interest and take no further part in the proceedings.

With the change of government came the news that the proposed Unitary Authority status for Norfolk and Norwich was being dropped.  It never fails to amaze me how much of our money the county council is prepared to spend on things that the voters do not want.  Of course, the incinerator is a case in point as I have already mentioned.

We have also had good support from the local Safer Neighbourhood Team and regular surgeries are held by them at various points around the village.  I do hope that more residents will attend as it is only by them giving information to the police, that any problems can be resolved to the benefit of all.  Fortunately, because of the pro active stance of the local police, the vandalism problems at Tesco Express seem to have ceased. There had been some vandalism in the Ford Avenue/Carlton Drive area of the village in June.  This was reported to the PCSO.

The proposal for a Fish and Chip Shop in the same terrace of shops never went any further and the shop is now an expanded beauty parlour.  In a similar vein, the Parish Council looked into the possibility of a sub post office at Meadow Stores.  After making extensive enquiries, it became apparent, that despite the willingness of Kevin and Irene, the cost was prohibitive.   Start up costs were in the region of £15,000 with annual payments of £20,000, payable quarterly in advance.   This was impossible for the council to meet and the idea had to be abandoned.

Country Grounds Maintenance has continued with the grass cutting around the village and the Borough Council cuts the verges belonging to them.  We have also had tree branches removed which were hanging off and hedges cut back where necessary by parishioners.  Dr. Rule continues to plant bulbs etc under road signs which contributes greatly to the overall aspect of the village.  It is hoped that parishioners will continue to keep their frontages tidy.

Councillor Towler is looking into the possibility of an allotment site in the village and has already had some interested enquiries.

In November, we had the annual Remembrance Day service ably conducted by past councillor Marcus Van Nieuwkerk and was well attended.  The lunch afterwards was enjoyed by a number of veterans including the late Councillor Gregory’s daughter who attends every year in memory of her father.  Unfortunately, the veterans ranks are thinning out as age and illness take their toll.  I do hope that veterans from the recent conflicts will join us in the future.

MHB who deal with the street lights have continued to repair and monitor the lighting around the village.

Later in the year, the Council was made aware of the difficulties involving the Village Hall and met with their Treasurer and later their committee to see what could be resolved. We also contacted the Charity Commissioners for advice.
The upshot was that the council will support the Hall until end of March and all being well, and bookings increasing, would make a loan to the Hall to see them through to the end of June.  At that time, the situation would be looked at again to see if it would be viable to continue.  If not, the Hall will close and revert to the Parish Council which would then have to look at all possibilities including the sale of the land.  In that event, the proceeds would be used for the benefit of the village and could result in either a new village hall being built or an existing building being converted.  However, that is in the future.  It would be very sad to see that Hall go.  It was built in 1937 long before North Wootton became a commuter village and of course, long before most people had cars.

We also responded to Norfolk County Council’s proposed Big Conversation.  A small subcommittee was formed with councillors Milne and Marshall-Grint and their conclusions were e mailed to the County Council.  It was felt that the Council had not given enough time for a proper response, nor had they taken into account, the need to consult with parishioners.  We were not prepared to take over responsibilities which were the remit of the County Council in the past without a substantial increase in the precept.  With everyone having to tighten their belts, this was not an option. Apart from an acknowledgement, nothing more has been heard. It turned out to be a small grunt instead of a Big Conversation!

Our finances have been ably managed by our Responsible Finance Officer, Councillor Milne.  Regrettably, it was necessary to put up the precept by a small amount due to ever increasing costs.

There are still problems with the grassed area at the bottom of Woodlands Gardens following the storage of pipes there by Anglia Water.  Anglia Water has re seeded the area but the grass is not growing.  It may be the re seeding has been carried out at the wrong time of year.  Councillor Kilham is to investigate and buy seed to put down at the right time.

There is a new 30 mph speed limit along Castle Rising road which now extends up into the village which was formerly a 40 mph limit beyond the school.  We have still had no luck in getting a 20 mph limit past the school, Highways taking the view that there was no need as there were no accidents.  A rather short sighted view in my opinion.

We recently received correspondence from our MP regarding a proposed 12 ½ metre mast to be put on the verge opposite Tesco Express on the corner of Walton Close.
As this is in South Wootton PC area, our clerk notified them and sent their clerk copies of the plans.  I have responded to the MP setting out our concerns not least of which are the proximity of the school and preschool and the fact this is a highly residential area and there are other places where the mast could be put if necessary.  It is accepted that the reception in this area for Vodaphone and O2 is very bad.  The mast would be right outside the wall surrounding the bungalow at the end of Walton Close.  The other concern was vandalism of the mast and its cabinet given the past vandalism in the area.

Finally, I would like to thank Mr & Mrs Border who continue to deliver the newsletter come rain, snow or shine. We are very grateful to them.  Also our clerk who does a sterling job and without whom this council could not function as well as it does.  Lastly my thanks to Lord Howard for his continued support and to all councillors.

That concludes my report.
3.Responsible Finance Officer’s Report
Councillor Milne presented his report:

Our net expenditure to the end of the financial year 2010-11 is estimated to be £25,700, versus a budget of £26,320 and a precept for the year of £24,000.  Spending in excess of the precept is being funded by a surplus of income over expenditure carried forward from the previous year.  Investment income of £283 is considerably reduced from £2700 in the previous year, when we benefited both from higher fixed interest rates on investments, and a refund of tax on investment interest.

Our four main categories of expenditure are:

· Street Lighting energy and maintenance

· Wootton Park (shared with South Wootton Parish Council; we pay 37% of costs)

· Maintenance of our open spaces

· Administration costs, for our Parish Clerk, insurance and audit fees

We also provided a £1750 contribution towards refurbishment of the church roof, and £750 towards the new Scout Hut, fulfilling a commitment made some time ago.
The Council has committed to financial support for the Village Hall to the end of June 2011. Costs incurred in the financial year 2010-11 are estimated as up to £1500, which will be funded from reserves rather than from the precept.  Financial support in 2011-12 will be in the form of a loan, repayable either from increased Village Hall income, or from winding up procedures.
Costs for insurance, lighting and energy continue to be under inflationary pressure, and while we aim to achieve the best costs possible, we reluctantly felt that a small increase in the precept was necessary for 2011-12 to ensure sufficient funding for routine costs, while maintaining provision for community support. The precept has therefore been increased by 2.1%, to £24,500.
Our reserves continue to be invested in interest-bearing accounts.  The timing of maturing accounts means that bank interest in the coming year will be around £1000, versus less than £300 this year.

In summary, our finances are sound, and our reserves continue to provide sufficient to address any future unexpected or capital projects.
Finally, I’m pleased to welcome our new Vice Responsible Finance Officer, Councillor Nigel Armiger, who brings valuable accounting experience to the Council.
That concludes the Responsible Finance Officer’s Report.

4.Village Hall Management Committee Report
A report was provided by ex-Councillor Mr. A. Wymer, who had represented the Parish Council on the Village Hall Management Committee:

2010 was a difficult year with bookings down and costs up.

A decline in bookings coupled with continuing rising costs resulted in the village hall funds being exhausted.  The treasurer’s ongoing discussions with the electricity supplier over a faulty meter ended with a hefty bill and an agreement to pay outstanding monies over a period of time (until June 2011 I believe).

The village hall’s funds were running out and because of this the Hall Committee called a meeting on 23rd November 2010, which was open to all villagers over the age of 18.  The Chairman informed the 20+ people who attended of the financial situation and that the committee proposed the closure of the hall because it was illegal to run it at a loss.  The general opinion of those present was that the village hall should keep going if at all possible and a proposal from the villagers was to first ask for financial backing from the Parish Council, which was done in December.

The Parish Council offered financial backing on the premise of certain terms and a meeting was held between the two committee to put forward proposals to try and save costs and to keep the village hall running.

The Village Hall called for an AGM to be held on 28th February 2011 where hopefully new committee with fresh ideas and enthusiasm would be elected.

This is where Mr. Wymer’s report ends as he and his wife and didn’t stand for re-election to the Village Hall Committee and therefore didn’t attend the AGM.
5.Wootton Park Recreational Association Report

The Chairman of Wootton Park Recreational Association, Councillor W. Kerkham, gave his report:

On 29th April Nolan Mills stepped down as Chairman with plaudits from all those present, as well as a letter of thanks from the chair of North Wootton Parish Council.

Nolan has served the community as chair for the past twelve years.  It is his park.

I became chair in April 2010, as a member of North Wootton Parish Council, with Mike Narborough from SWPC as vice-chair.  

The intention was to have five members from each PC on this council.  Others would represent the community at large and the main activities on the park;  also our secretary and treasurer and, as advisors, the secretaries of the parish councils.  This inconclusive approach has worked well and thanks to all.
There were eight meetings.  

Minutes of the Management Committee are to be put on North Wootton’s website after their approval by the Committee.

The Constitution and Management Committee are being discussed.

Our South Wootton Borough Councillor has discovered who owns the nine acre field to the north of the Park.  A solicitor, parent of a footballer, continues to investigate the future of the field.

Blackthorne Road Estate – play provision.

Following on from last year, the four members of the subcommittee put together more proposals to improve the children’s play area and to add to the teenage activity area.  They applied to WREN for financial support.

We propose to spend £19452 on the trim trail and zip wire, and £14,349 refurbishing the children’s area.  We are fortunate to be supported by WREN to the tune of £14,349.  The negotiations have tested the fortitude of our secretary.

Childrens play area

There were problems with the gate.  These were sorted out by a contractor.

Changing Rooms

The football club has decorated and cared for these, internally and externally.

Football Club

It is a great success that 150 children are trained and play football on the park.

The club has bought and replaced the goals, which are removable  and stacked in the container for safety.

A member reseeded the goals and these are still satisfactory.

Bowling Green

An application from the Wootton Parks Bowling Club for a bowling green on the park was supported by SWPC, NWPC and the Park Committee as well as the Borough Planners.  The Planning Committee rejected the application.

Lord Howard explained why he spoke against the application.   He said that this was primarily because 65 parishioners in North Wootton objected to the application and that this reflected the groundswell of local opinion. 

There was great consternation among the councillors of South Wootton in particular.  They thought that the 5000 residents in South Wootton had been let down by North Wootton.

Trees, Grass, Fences

These are kept in order by Ken Plummer who is a great asset to us.  A programme for the removal of dangerous trees has been started upon by a contractor and by a member and his family.  Another member has created a tree audit for those near to Priory Lane and transplanted trees into the northern area.

Country Grounds Maintenance continue to mow the grounds very satisfactorily.

North Wootton School has erected a gated access between the school and the park.

Our ditches continue to be partially filled with any materials which children can find nearby.

Parking

Associated with the rise in the number of footballers we have had complaints about cars blocking driveways.  A member and his family extended the parking area to 30 to 40 spaces.  However we need to address the deterioration of the ground after a wet spell.
Finances

The two councils continue to pay from their rates the figure of £15,400:  37% from NWPC and 63% from SWPC.

Skateboarding

Two younger  members of the Parishes spoke to the committee in August and after this meeting, proposals are likely to be made for a skateboarding ramp fit for young children/beginners to be placed near the basketball tarmac area in 2011.

Picnic on the Park

The two Parish Councils asked the Park Committee to arrange a communal activity on a Saturday in June 2011 and for the Queen’s Jubilee in 2012.

In order to achieve this, a committee has been formed by an action packed, enthusiastic group of South and North Wootton parishioners.

They are to produce a Picnic on the Park on 11 June 2011 and a Jubilee Picnic on 3 June 2012.

I would like to thank all the members of the Management Committee for their good nature, and determination to care for the Park; particularly to Carolyn, our Secretary and Rob, our Treasurer.  We are terribly fortunate that Nolan manages the park.
That concludes my report.

A parishioner thanked the Chairman and Parish Council.  

The Chairman explained that the reports give at this meeting will be posted on the Parish Council’s web-site when the minutes have been approved and signed at the meeting on 5th April

A short discussion took place with regard to the proposed siting of an incinerator near King’s Lynn.

There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.00 p.m.

……………………………………………… Chairman ……………………………………..Date

